From Congress to Congress
We now find ourselves in the month of December 2014, still holding onto the positive aftertaste of the International Congress in Girona, where many of us were able to meet up and talk about the current status of archives and records management in and beyond Catalonia. The Congress was, without any doubt, seen as a success by many of the professionals who attended, including the brilliant new president of the ICA, Mr David Fricker, director of the National Archives of Australia and author of one of our bulletin’s articles. We wish him all the best of luck in his new professional venture which, according to what we have seen from his words and his projects, he aims to drive forward with vigour. It is probably safe to say that one of the conclusions drawn from the Congress was precisely the raising of awareness of a more consistent approach to records management and digital preservation, without losing sight of the cultural and civic service provided by archives on a daily basis. However, questions of citizenship are one thing, and questions of professionalism are another. We cannot allow ourselves to be carried away by the allegedly innovative illusion of crowdsourcing or other well-intentioned voluntary projects. The professionals who gathered in Girona were able to see that something is changing very slowly, and that this something is the profession itself. And it will be precisely the digital way that will bring about this new way of understanding things, by hook or by crook. If we fail to take this change on board, then the temptation to outsource professional work to citizens in an excessive manner shall, in reality, result in increased professional instability that is not at all desirable. We cannot allow the progressive endangerment of the labour conditions of our professionals in the name of allegedly empowering citizens in relation to the public dimension of archives. If citizens already have access to archives, why do we need mediators? This aspect must also be considered thoroughly in all reflections made on our professional status and on our future evolution. 

In this sense, the next Congress of Catalan Archivists to be held in Lleida on 28, 29 and 30 of May is intended to be a platform for debating new (or not so new) concerns, such as those that are persistently related to digital preservation. It is clearly not enough to face such a problem from a mere humanistic or social perspective. Nor would it be enough to face it from a strictly technological approach. The proposed Congress will aim to connect theoretical approaches with the necessary technological muscle, calling on all professional archivists who wish to make positive steps forward in their profession as well as companies from the sector who offer services and products related to the preservation of large volumes of information on a short-, medium-, and long-term basis. The Congress will also aim to inform public policy on the need to face this challenge together and to open new business opportunities and professional training. The Association’s intentions throughout 2015 will be to stimulate the digital preservation linked to our good professionals, on the understanding that the capacity to manage contexts and preserve authenticity and reliability in the long-term is not a mission which ought to be taken on by many other professionals. The Congress already enjoys the support of Lleida Town Council and Lleida Provincial Council, and our aim is to continue gaining support from both the public and the private domain. We would like this Congress to be a space for creating links between existing aptitudes and initiatives. We would like it to be attended by as many people as possible. And we would like it to be an opportunity to listen to the most relevant experts in the field. In this sense, the scientific community has been working completely independently over the last five months to prepare an exhaustive, cross-sectional and forward-looking proposal. We will start to release more detailed information over the coming weeks and we encourage you to follow the updates with interest. We are pretty sure that they will convince you to reserve those dates on your calendar. 

2015 is going to be an intense year, as was 2014. Just take another look at the bulletins released every month on an impeccably punctual basis. It was a risky venture of the current Board to offer a point of reflection and monthly news updates in a way which was much more immediate than what we had been used to previously. We think the result has been fantastic, with constant efforts made to deal with very different subjects and to promote a more engaged monitoring of the evolution of our profession and of the way it is put into practice in Catalonia. The editorial board would like to extend our sincere congratulations to the entire team, who have worked on the bulletin this year, who have brought us numbers 110 to 120, and who already have the forthcoming numbers for 2015 underway. Irene Brugués, Montserrat Flores, Olga Garcia, Arnau Guardiola, Santi Lopera, Gerard Mercadé, Mònica Sesma and Jonàs Suàrez: thank you!
We would also like to congratulate all the members of the AAC who have maintained or renewed their confidence in the actions and initiatives carried out throughout this year. Your conviction helps us to move forward. Many thanks to you all and, above all, remember to have yourselves a very Merry Christmas and a Happy New Year. 
You deserve it more than anyone!
